DECEMBER 18, 2007 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

e.
Public Hearing and Action on Lower Burns Park Neighborhood Rezoning, area bounded by Dewey on the north, Packard on the east, Stadium on the south and State on the west.  A City-initiated rezoning from R2A (Two-Family Dwelling District) and R4C (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) to R1D (Single-Family Dwelling District) – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

DiLeo explained the proposal.

Nancy Leff, 1022 Granger, chair of the Lower Burns Park Neighborhood Association, stated that there was a large number of people present this evening supporting this rezoning.  Many were unable to attend, she said, so the number would be much higher if everyone were available.  She noted that the Lower Burns Park Neighborhood created a petition and obtained signatures of neighborhood residents who supported the rezoning of Golden Avenue and a few surrounding properties from R4C to R1D.  She pointed out that 1992 Central Area Plan recommended that Golden Avenue be rezoned for lower density residential use in order to preserve the character of the neighborhood.  The single-family residents loved the diversity of the neighborhood, she said, living happily with neighbors in apartments and duplexes.  They also loved the proximity of the neighborhood to the University’s central campus and the downtown, she said, and would be seriously disappointed if the City were not able to sustain these single-family neighborhoods in such close proximity.  She stated that the encroachment of student housing was spreading and it was their goal to rezone the R4C-zoned properties on Golden Avenue to preserve the single-family neighborhood.

Ryan DeLoof, 1438 White Street, stated that he was not a member of the neighborhood association.  He believed the proposed rezoning change as originally intended to preserve the character and low density of the neighborhood would undermine the character it served to protect.  The rezoning would prevent future development of affordable duplexes and townhouses in this neighborhood, he said, noting that more people were needed in order to achieve an increase in affordable housing.  If his property and others in the neighborhood were already zoned R1D, he said, he would not be here.  He said he moved into a large three-bedroom apartment house and came to love the diversity and character of the neighborhood, which was why he purchased his home here.  He stated that the proposed rezoning would undermine the type of community he would like to see in his neighborhood.

John Teeter, 1231 Olivia, stated that he owned the house at 1510 Golden Avenue and he opposed the rezoning.  He noted that a number of multiple-family properties were built when this neighborhood was originally developed and he believed this rezoning would change the character of that.  He believed the rezoning would decrease the number of affordable housing units in the City, making housing even less affordable in Ann Arbor.  He stated that Ann Arbor needed to promote density in developed areas if it wanted to decrease sprawl.  While staff has suggested that multiple-family development could take place along Golden Avenue with PUD zoning, he noted that based on experience, the PUD process has not always been the most advantageous.  He thought this appeared to be a “NIMBY” attitude of residents not wanting student housing and other rentals in the neighborhood.  If there were a problem with specific properties, he said, it should be enforced through ordinance enforcement, not through rezoning, which would end up pushing rental properties out of the neighborhood.

Edward Vielmetti, 1210 Brooklyn, stated that this neighborhood was characterized by streets that were blocked off in the summer for parties and by people knowing their neighbors.  He was is encouraged by staff’s recommendation of the 1963 view of how the neighborhood might be built and he welcomed the R1D zoning, which was appropriate for the density and character of the neighborhood.  

Jeff Lewis, owner of the properties at 1301 South State Street and 702 and 706 Dewey, stated that he was not a resident in this area and only found about this rezoning about eight days ago.  One notice a resident received was addressed to an owner from four years ago, he said, and he was concerned that actual taxpayers were not notified.  He knew at the time he purchased his properties how they were zoned and the zoning was one of the reasons for purchasing them.  He saw no benefit to rezone to R1D the properties on South State or Dewey.  He was concerned that if the zoning went through, it would force owners to make decisions that did not comply with the ordinance.  He found it difficult to see how the City would enforce this when they were already behind in other enforcement activities.  He recommended tabling action to make sure everyone was notified about this rezoning proposal.

Richard Fisher, owner of 936 Dewey, spoke to the loss of equity for landlords.  He said some of the houses in the R4C-zoned area were rented to four occupants and, if rezoned to R1D, the value of the property would be immediately reduced because they would no longer be able to rent to a maximum of six, which was the current regulation.  He thought there should be some method for grandfathering these properties or compensating landlords for the loss.  He was not necessarily against the rezoning proposal, but he was against what he considered a taking of property value.  If the rezoning were to happen, he said rules should be added for R4C properties such that they could be adequately grandfathered no matter what happened to the property.

David Rossiter, 1427 Golden, believed the current R4C zoning on Golden Avenue was inconsistent with the area and he appreciated staff’s recommendation that it be rezoned.  He said there was a concern about student housing coming in this direction, noting that the student housing areas were like a war zone with illegal drinking and a wide variety of activities.  He was concerned that retaining R4C zoning here would open this area up to that possibility.  He would rather see Golden Avenue rezoned so it was consistent with the areas to the east and west.

Jackie Beyers, 1125 Granger, said she bought her home here in 1999 and has invested considerably in it.  She said some of the more egregious problems they have experienced have been settled by communicating directly with the landlord.  She suggested the initial Council recommendation of rezoning the R2A-zoned properties to R1D also.

John Snodgrass, 1527 Golden, said his was one of the few structures that would become nonconforming with the rezoning.  He thought the rezoning to R1D for the Golden Avenue properties was clearly evident, with their location between R1D properties on either side.  He thought grandfathering meant continuing a use in perpetuity.  He noted that this was not just an economic issue for landlords, but also for single-family homeowners with regard to property value.  He expressed support for the south side of Granger to also be zoned R1D, noting that some unfortunate events have taken place on Granger recently that hve lowered the property values.  He stated that he was speaking against his own economic interest because his property would become nonconforming, but he felt very strongly about the single-family character of the neighborhood.

Ann Bergren, 1420 Golden, said she has lived here since 1967 and would very much appreciate having this portion of the neighborhood rezoned for single-family dwellings.  She stated that there were new developments in the campus area closer to the downtown for student housing and perhaps students would not need or want to live in this neighborhood with options closer to the University.  She would like the character of the neighborhood preserved.

Grady Krakone, 1502 Golden, expressed support for the rezoning, stating that there was a decision to be made about a family atmosphere while maintaining student housing and rental properties.  He stated that when a single-family home is suddenly converted to a six-bedroom rental unit with a paved backyard, it is a significant change to the neighborhood.  He noted that it seemed the only properties not shoveled after the recent snowstorm were those of the rental properties.  There were also many rental properties within this neighborhood that had couches and lounge chairs either sitting on the front lawn or the front porch.  This would adversely impact the neighborhood if it continued to increase, he said.

A member of the Zen Buddhist Temple on Packard and on Dewey stated that there were many interests to consider here.  She did not have a very strong prejudice in any one direction, she said, except that there needed to be a safe community.  She said parties are held and students, when the police arrive, run through the temple property and cause damage and compromise the safety of its residents.  She did not know how much the Planning Commission could do about this, except to perhaps make a recommendation to whoever it was who provided guidelines for leasing provisions and behavior of tenants.  

Matt Buck, 1302 Packard, supported staff’s recommendation that the areas surrounding Golden Avenue not be rezoned, as he believed it would be inappropriate for many of those properties to be zoned for single-family use.  One property had a small strip shopping center on one side and an office center on the other, he said, and it seemed impossible that a family would ever live there.    

Francis Clark, of Wilson White Management, stated that they owned a three-unit building here and have had families who were not able to purchase a house live here, enabling them to live in a family neighborhood.  The same zoning map has existed for this neighborhood for 45 years, he said, and it seemed odd that those who wanted it rezoned knew the property was zoned R4C when they first bought their homes.  The lots were always small, he said, adding that they created a sense of community to a much greater degree than when there is less density.

Doug Spaly, owner of a six-unit apartment building on Packard, appreciated staff’s recommendation to not rezone the properties along Packard, but he expressed concern about the precedent that could be set here.  He appreciated the neighbors’ concerns about rentals, but he thought it was broad-sweeping discrimination against students.  He pointed out that there were City ordinances that regulated noise and trash.  He thought this was an extreme reaction to a small problem.

Pam Hoffer, 1217 Brooklyn, said she has heard concerns about density and the impact of living close together.  She believed this neighborhood was so desirable because of the density and the homes being close together.  She stated that many good things have come from this neighborhood, such as Project Grow, multiple cooking co-ops, and a neighborhood inventory through a chat group.  She did not think the rezoning of Golden Avenue would threaten the diversity.  She thought the critical mass of permanence was important to consider.

Suzanne Goodrich, 1431 East Park Place, stated that she has owned her home here since 1954 and was very familiar with annual events, such as football Saturdays.  She said someone implied that residents fled the neighborhood when this occurred, but she said they did not.  She said they lived with it, they invited students to block parties.  She was not against renters or students, she said, adding that they welcomed these events as part of the diversity of the neighborhood.

Jeffrey Starmin, owner and manager of several properties in this area, expressed concern about this being a case of choosing one private need over another private need without measuring the public good.  He echoed a previous speaker about discrimination against students, which was age-based and inappropriate, he said.  He noted that there were numerous renters in this area who were not students and that caution was needed when talking about who and who could not live here.  He stated that everyone who has purchased a home in this neighborhood relied on the zoning that was in place at the time of the purchase.  He asked for clarification about how many unrelated people could live in a house if it were rezoned to R1D.  He also wondered if the City would be grandfathering the use of the single-family house distinctive from its zoning.  He asked that everything be addressed before action was taken on the rezoning.

Bernard Elkhart, owner of properties on State Street, Dewey and Packard, expressed his opposition to the rezoning.  He questioned why the rezoning was even being discussed based on comments from residents that they loved the students, loved the diversity of the neighborhood, and were generally happy with their neighbors.  He was concerned that the rezoning would be a taking of one’s property.

Pearlene Sullivan, 933 Woodlawn, stated that it was continually impossible to find a parking space on her street because of the at least 40 cars that were already parked there for the houses along the street.  She expressed concern about her street being known as “Party Row” and the police having to be called regularly.  

Van Hunsberger, 1525 Golden, stated that as an architect, part of his job was to analyze a site and determine its appropriate use.  It was clear, he said, from looking at the zoning map that R4C was inappropriate zoning for this neighborhood.  He wondered who would have a greater sense of participation in the community, questioning if it would be a renter, an absentee landlord, or families who lived here, people who walked throughout the neighborhood, people who cared about each other.  He thought the Planning Commission should take that into consideration.

Jeff Ellis, 1332 Sheehan, said he had a unique perspective because he was the City’s inspection supervisor.  For every three rental units, he said, there was one single-family unit.  He was opposed to this rezoning.  He said he has lived here for almost 30 years and has witnesses the transition the neighborhood has made.  He said the vast majority of the houses here were rental houses and he believed it would continue to be.  

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Bona, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Lower Burns Park Neighborhood Rezoning as shown on the attached parcel and zoning map from R4C (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) and R2A (Two-Family Dwelling District) to R1D (Single-Family Dwelling District).
Pratt asked Commission members to keep discussion to the recommended rezoning of the properties along Golden and Brooklyn.  He said the recommendation was to rezone the R4C properties on Golden and the three R4C properties on Brooklyn.

Potts expressed her opposition to discussing only this area for rezoning.

Pratt stated that it has been the practice of Planning Commission to discuss the motion put on the table, and the rezoning of Golden Avenue and the three lots on Brooklyn was what was contained in the moton.   If someone wanted to discuss rezoning the other streets, he said, it would need to be done by making a motion.  Otherwise, he did not see the value in discussing something that was not in front of the Planning Commission.

Potts moved to make a substitute motion to include the entire area of the Lower Burns Park Neighborhood in the rezoning request.  

There was no support for this motion.

Bona clarified that the only properties being recommended for rezoning were zoned R4C, that none of them were zoned R2A.  She stated that the R2A portion of the motion should be removed.

Moved by Bona, seconded by Lowenstein, to amend the main motion by removing the following language, “and R2A (Two-Family Dwelling District).”
A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:

Bona, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:

Potts



ABSENT:
Borum

Motion carried.

Mahler said there has been discussion about “takings,” stating that this very precise legal term has been used loosely.  He clarified that this rezoning did not meet the legal standard of a taking because redevelopment could still occur.  He thought it was dangerous to speculate about the nature of rental properties and inappropriate to discuss the forecasting issue.   He could appreciate the uniqueness of Golden Avenue being zoned R4C, but he thought the best interest for having consistency in this area outweighed that uniqueness.  He stated that the Central Area Plan was a carefully deliberated plan and he supported the recommendation contained in the plan.  He supported this rezoning.

Pratt asked staff to comment on the property rights of those who currently have six renters and what would or would not be allowed in the future.

DiLeo stated that if a use were legal, but through rezoning it became a nonconforming use, it would be classified as a legal nonconforming use.  However, she said, the intent was that these legal nonconforming uses be phased out over time.  She stated that if the number of dwelling units of a multiple-family use were to ever decrease, the higher number of units would no longer be allowed.  If the entire structure were gone, she said, only what was allowed in the current zoning would be allowed to replace it.  With regard to occupancy, she stated that multiple-family units could have up to six unrelated people living in them.  Because the intent of nonconforming uses was to phase them out over time, she said, if a nonconforming use had six tenants and that number were to ever decrease, the maximum number allowed would then be four unrelated persons, which was what was allowed in the single-family zoning.  

Pratt clarified that if these properties were rezoned to R1D and a property owner had to tear down and reconstruct a house for whatever reason, a maximum of four unrelated residents would be allowed.

DiLeo replied that this was correct.

Potts stated that her main concern and main interest in this whole area had to do with stability.  She said she lived for 25 years in a neighborhood very much like this close to campus and when there was R2 and R4 zoning, there was a great deal of nonconforming structures.  Stability was difficult to achieve, she said, and changing the zoning to single-family would reduce the number of nonconforming structures and help to increase stability.  She said this neighborhood seemed to think that rezoning the R4C properties on Golden Avenue would be beneficial and it was her belief that the original intent of City Council, which was to rezone the whole neighborhood to R1D, was needed.

Bona agreed that the rest of the neighborhood should be looked at and, while she was concerned about the density of the whole area, she was agreeable to restricting discussion this evening to just the rezoning of the properties along Golden and Brooklyn.  She did not support reducing density in the central area, stating that she did not think added density in the downtown was meant to reduce density in the surrounding areas.  She spoke to the inappropriateness of residential districts for the downtown neighborhoods, stating that they were created during a time when the intent was to tear houses down and build new, larger buildings.  She thought character was based on the size and scale of buildings, not on the number of dwelling units.  She said a lot zoned for two-family use could have one home behind the other, or on top of the other, and still have the same character of a single-family neighborhood without anything to do with density.  She referred to the proposed new zoning district she drafted and provided to Commission members, stating that this was not a direct proposal for this evening.  She said it was a new duplex zoning district with a smaller lot size.  She was not categorically opposed to R1D zoning on Golden Avenue, but she was opposed to the rezoning outside of the context of the rest of the neighborhood and the central area.  She said she would like City Council to ask that this area be looked at more closely and see if something more appropriate with regard to zoning districts could be achieved.

Carlberg assumed that the neighbors who were most concerned about Golden Avenue wanted the R4C zoning changed because of a fear that the lots could be aggregated and much larger buildings constructed on them.  This was why R1D zoning was the most logical, she said.  She did not think anyone wanted these lots to change into big buildings and said the zoning change was needed to prohibit that.  She was willing to consider the new zoning district, but was reluctant to leave the properties zoned R4C in the meantime.

Pratt stated that he did not know who signed the original petition to have the properties along Golden rezoned, but one thing he did not want to set was a precedent where a property owner or owners could petition to have other owners’ properties rezoned.  He thought people had the right to ask that their own property be rezoned, but not others.  

Emaus said he supported considering alternative zoning districts for downtown areas, stating that this was not the only example of areas of issue.  From the Zoning Board of Appeals point of view, he said, these nonconforming sites were a constant issue and he thought creating a new zoning district that addressed the character of a neighborhood while still allowing the use would go a long way toward motivating people to improve their property.  Currently, there was a great deal of impediment to that, he said.  With so many nonconforming lots, he said, it would be good to come up with strategies and use this particular Golden Avenue situation as a case study.  He said he would support considering other alternatives.

Potts stated that in looking at the chart, there are 106 nonconforming buildings with the R4C zoning.  Changing the zoning to R1D would result in 37 nonconforming buildings, she said, which she believed was a compelling argument for a change in the zoning.

Lowenstein said it was highly unlikely the Council would entertain waiting years to come up with a new and unique zoning district for this area.  She believed it was more likely that Council would approve what the people who actually live on this street want to do, which was the rezoniong to R1D.  This was what Council wanted to do originally and thought what Commission should recommend, she said.

Westphal said he would be hesitant to second-guess the public process that was involved in the Central Area Plan’s recommendation to downzone the Golden Avenue area.  In the interest of forestalling any negative development or assembly of lots along Golden Avenue, he said he would like to move forward with this rezoning and then look closely at other alternatives.

Pratt said it might be helpful for Council to understand the difficulty with this issue Citywide.  He recognized that staff time was limited and having Council give direction for this to be investigated might have it done sooner.

Bona said she was on the fence about the R1D zoning, stating that she was subconsciously hoping it would help put energy behind dealing with the R4C and R2A large lot minimums.  To clarify on how far off even the R1D zoning would be from the existing lot sizes, 22 percent of the lots on Golden would still be nonconforming.  However, with her proposed new R2C zoning district, there would only be one lot that was nonconforming.  Even R1D zoning did not match the neighborhood, she said.  She said she would like to see some encouragement from Council to pursue a new R2C zoning district, as it was too large of a project for the Planning Commission to do without direction from Council.  She did not think she would oppose the R1D zoning, but suggested that Commission send Council a memo about this issue.

Emaus asked if consideration could be given to redrawing the boundary lines for this rezoning.  

Pratt did not see a need to vary the area, stating that staying with the one street seemed more straightforward.  

Emaus stated that one of his concerns was that there would be at least five single-family lots adjacent to R2A-zoned property, next to which families might not want to live.

A vote on the main motion, as amended, showed:



YEAS:

Bona, Carlberg, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:

Emaus



ABSENT:
Borum, Pratt

Motion carried, reads as follows:

Moved by Bona, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Lower Burns Park Neighborhood Rezoning as shown on the attached parcel and zoning map from R4C (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) to R1D (Single-Family Dwelling District).
